
Certification: I, Suzanne Rease, Fiscal Officer of the Village of Galena, Ohio hereby certify that publication of this resolution was duly made by posting 
true copies thereof at five (5) of the most public places as determined by Council in Resolution 2015-18. 

 
 

Village of Galena Council Meeting Agenda  
                                           Monday, July 26, 2021 7 p.m. 

Galena Village Hall, Council Chambers, 
109 Harrison St., Galena, OH 43021 

And Zoom Meeting 
 
Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/8688157832?pwd=MDlTYmVmd0lNNVA2QU9hUUlLS0xoZz09 
 
Meeting ID: 868 815 7832 
Passcode: 622207 
One tap mobile 
+13126266799,,8688157832#,,,,*622207# US (Chicago) 
+19294362866,,8688157832#,,,,*622207# US (New York) 
 
Dial by your location 
        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 
        +1 929 436 2866 US (New York) 
        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) 
        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 
        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 
        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 
Meeting ID: 868 815 7832 
Passcode: 622207 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kbqRPIc01H 
 
Roll Call 
 
Minutes of June 28, 2021 Council Meeting 
 
Minutes of July 16, 2021 Special Council Meeting 
 
Guest Participation – Bee City USA Presentation 
 
Administrator’s Report – Jeff White 
 
Mayor’s Report – Jill Love 
 
Fiscal Officer Report – Suzanne Rease 
 
Payment of Invoices for July 
 
Approval of Financial Statements 
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Code Compliance Report – Kenneth Levi Koehler 
 
Wastewater Treatment Report – Brian Rammelsberg 
 
Resolution No. 2021-05 (1st Reading, Emergency) A Resolution Authorizing The Acceptance Of Ohio 
Public Works Commission Grant (O.P.W.C.) For The Walnut Street Culvert Project, And Declaring An 
Emergency. 
 
Resolution No. 2021-06 (1st Reading, Emergency) A Resolution Authorizing Acceptance Of The Bid 
And Awarding A Contract To Elite Excavating Company Of Ohio, Inc. For Walnut Street Culvert 
Replacement Project, And Declaring An Emergency. 
  
Resolution No. 2021-08 (1st Reading, Emergency) A Resolution Authorizing An Increase In The 
Budget In The Amount Of Fifty-Eight Thousand Three Hundred Dollars ($58,300); Authorizing 
Disbursement Of These Funds For The Purpose Of The Walnut Street Culvert Project, And Declaring 
An Emergency. 
 
Ordinance No. 2021-13 (2nd Reading, Emergency) An Ordinance Certifying Delinquent Sewer Service 
Accounts To The County Auditor For Lien Certification For The Period Of August 31, 2020 Through 
August 31, 2021 And Declaring An Emergency. 
 
MORPC Report & Delaware County Regional Planning Commission Report – Jill Love 
 
BST&G Fire Board Report – Ruben Minor 
 
Planning and Zoning Commission Report – Kathy Krupa 
 
Bee City USA 
 
Other Commission Reports 
 
Other Business - Halloween 
 
Executive Session 
 
Adjournment  
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 Village Administrator’s Report: July 2021 
(as of 7/21/21) 

  
 

COMMUNICATIONS 
 
Performed website updates. 
 

DEVELOPMENT 
 

Arrowhead Lake Estates:  The matter of the cost of the Zoar St extension from the Heathermere subdivision to 
Fescue St, and the responsibility for paying for this extension, is yet to be resolved.  I’ve sent the matter over to 
the village solicitor. Communication with Pulte is ongoing.   
 
Retreat at Dustin:  Nothing new to report since the Nov 2020 report.   
 
Miller Farm:  The Development Agreement is being drafted.  The developer (Homewood Corporation) has 
raised the question about how to pay for upsizing of the sanitary system required by the Village to accommodate 
potential future land developments in areas beyond the Miller Farm development.  Jim Lipnos is analyzing 
Homewood’s financial options.  Meanwhile, engineering coordination is ongoing regarding the development’s 
infrastructure. 
 
State Route 3 Access:  Nothing new to report since the Oct 2019 report. 
 
Estates at Blackhawk, Phase D:  Nothing new to report since the June 2020 report.   
 
46 W. Columbus Street (a.k.a. Zoar Development):  Nothing new to report since the Jan 2020 report. 
 
Groezinger/Wright Tracts (a.k.a. Blackhawk):  Nothing new to report since the June 2021 report.   Awaiting 
developer (Romanelli & Hughes) to sign the pass-through agreement to cover the Village’s engineering and 
legal costs. 
 
Galena Crossing:  The Village’s zoning map has been updated to reflect the annexation and zoning changes.  
The amendment to the original development plan for this property was approved at the June Planning & Zoning 
Commission meeting. 
 
Proposed veterinary clinic at 51 Middle Street:  The design process is underway. 
 
Parcel at Joe Walker/Vans Valley:  Levi and I met with representatives of 365Land, LLC, a land development 
company considering how to use the 5-acre parcel at the Joe Walker Rd/Vans Valley Rd intersection.  In 
accordance with the Village’s land development process, this was an initial informal meeting with staff and the 
Village’s policies, procedures and expectations were discussed.  The developer plans to attend the 7/21 Planning 
& Zoning Commission meeting to present and discuss their concept. 
 
New Community Authority (NCA):  Nothing new to report since the Sept 2020 report. 
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PARKS & TRAILS 
 
Columbus Nature Preserves Advisory Council:  Attended the meeting of 7/12.    
 
Delaware County Friends of the Trail (DCFT):  Attended the board meeting of 7/12.   DCFT’s annual 
Community Ties Bike Tour is scheduled for Saturday 6/24.  Participants have a choice of 31, 62, or 100-mile 
routes plus an 8-mile family ride.  This annual fundraiser benefits the Ohio-to-Erie Trail within Delaware County, 
including Galena.  
 
Trail R/W issue:  Nothing new to report since the Nov 2020 report. 
 
Walnut Creek Trail Bridge:  Based on recommendation by the Village’s engineer, the decision has been made 
to close the Village’s trail bridge over Big Walnut Creek to motorized vehicles because rotting parts of the 
wooden bridge deck may not be able to support the weight of vehicles.  Motorized vehicles are already 
prohibited on the trail, however the point here is that the bridge is deteriorating. Presently, the bridge is deemed 
to be safe for foot and bicycle traffic.  The Village will continue to monitor the bridge’s condition and will be 
exploring options for correcting the problem. 
 
Following up on Jeff Dutiel’s report about lack of electricity at the Ruffner Park baseball field, an AEP 
technician inspected the electrical service, meter and breaker panel and determined that the problem must be 
either with the breakers or with the service line between the panel and the ball field.  Using that information, 
Dutiel will coordinate with his electrician to fix the problem.  
 

SEWER 
   
Work by various contractors is underway to improve the chemical feed system and to install a ventilation system 
for the screen room. 
 
Village of Galena has received the 2021 Facility Image Award from the Southeast Section of the Ohio Water 
Environment Association (SEOWEA), in recognition of the unique outward aesthetics of the village’s new 
wastewater treatment plant. 
 
The inflow and infiltration problem with the Village’s sanitary collection system was evident at the plant 
following the heavy rain on 7/11.  According to the rain gauge at the plant, about 3 inches of rain fell there.  The 
plant’s flow on that day was 250,786 gallons whereas a normal daily flow is around 70,000 gallons. 
 

STREETS 
  
Walnut Street Phase 4:  Nothing new to report since Feb 2020 report. 
 
N. Walnut Street Culvert:  The Village’s funding application for this project has been approved by the Ohio 
Public Works Commission (OPWC), and the Village must sign the funding agreement with the state.  This is the 
subject of Resolution 2021-05 for the 7/26 council meeting.  The bid opening was held 7/8, with one bid being 
received.  The bid from Elite Excavating of Ohio, for $45,932.50 has been reviewed and determined to be 
acceptable.  This is the subject of Resolution 2021-06 for the 7/26 council meeting.  From the Village’s fiscal 
management standpoint, the budget needs to be increased so the OPWC funds can be receipted in.  This is the 
subject of Resolution 2021-08 for the 7/26 council meeting. 
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I have selected a contractor to repair curbs/gutters and pedestrian ramps at several locations, mostly in the 
village square area.  He has agreed verbally to do it all for $7,000, which is what the Village has budgeted.  He 
believes he will be able to complete the work prior to Summerfest, and we discussed the requirement to stage the 
work so that not all the parking spaces are blocked at once.  I will be coordinating and communicating with the 
affected businesses and residents as the details become known.  I will confirm the scope and price in writing 
with the contractor, plus obtain proof of liability insurance, before proceeding. 
 
Joe Walker Road Paving:  This project is to repave the dead-end section of Joe Walker Road north of 
Melimare Drive.  Following up on the county engineer’s expectation that the Village should perform a road 
drainage improvement on Joe Walker prior to the paving project, an on-site meeting was held with a contractor, 
the village engineer, the county’s project engineer, and me to discuss whether the drainage work could be 
accomplished for no more than $10,000.  In the process, we also learned that there are multiple underground 
utility lines, including both telecommunications and electricity, crossing the area where excavation would be 
needed for the drainage improvement.  The contractor was apparently not interested in discussing the project any 
further.  As such, I have informed the county’s project engineer that the paving will need to proceed with the 
drainage as is.  He will keep me apprised about the paving contractor’s schedule.  Meanwhile, Ken Molnar is 
working on correcting the Joe Walker Road right-of-way ownership problem reported at the June council 
meeting. 
 
I have initiated coordination with the county engineer to make sure we have the proper safety signage 
posted on Dustin Road regarding the sharp curve and low overhead bridge clearance. 
 
We conducted a joint operation with Berkshire Township’s maintenance crew to cut back the overgrown 
vegetation hanging from the railroad trestle over Dustin Road.  Since the bridge is mostly the Village’s 
responsibility, the Galena crew (Ted and Cody) cut the overgrowth while the township’s crew (Dan and 
Justin) handled traffic control. 
 

    
 
 

OTHER 
 
Sanitary sewer rate analysis:  Mark Rufener plans to attend the 7/26 council meeting to explain the analysis so 
far.  
 
Mapping of the village’s sewer systems:  KEM has completed the initial field data collection and is now 
setting up our cloud-based geographic information system mapping (ArcGIS mapping).  We should plan on 
budgeting additional funds each year for refining the mapping. 
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The Cemetery Committee met on 6/15 and discussed the matter of cemetery rules and fees, as well as various 
potential improvements that are not in this year’s budget.  This will require further research and discussion. 
 
Utility Registration and Right-of-Way Permit Program:  Notices were sent to the various utility companies 
on 4/22 (30 days after passage of the ordinance), apprising them that they are required to register with the 
Village of Galena.  We anticipate the utilities applying around the end of July.  After that, Registration Fee 
invoices will be sent to the utilities.  Our consultant, Eric Sandine, is handling all these steps of the process. 
 
AEP has contacted the Village about establishing a franchise agreement.  This has been referred to Eric Sandine 
to advise us.  
 
The Columbia Gas (CG) line installation project:  Construction involving Walnut Street and High Street 
commenced the week of 4/12.  CG’s construction contractor is Miller Pipeline.  The crew has pulled off the site 
until a certified welder can come, which was previously expected to be 7/1.  We are now told it should be the 
week of July 26.  After the welding and final connections are made at the High Street regulator station, the 
contractor will be ready for restoring the pavement and markings on Walnut Street.  They currently estimate this 
will be finished by mid-August.  Our KEM project inspector is monitoring the construction and coordinating 
with CG on the Village’s behalf. 
 
I have selected a contractor to repair the exterior concrete stairs at village hall and am confirming the 
arrangements including obtaining proof of liability insurance, before proceeding. 
 
The contractor we had lined up to wash the exterior of the village hall building, cautioned that due to the extent 
of oxidation on the siding, that the washing process will leave a white residue on all the windows.  He advised 
that a commercial window washer with the proper equipment will be needed to clean off that residue.  He 
estimated that this may cost around $500, but that we would need to contact washers directly to confirm their 
capabilities and price.  We allocated just $750 in the budget for washing the building exterior.  As such, I have 
held off on this project pending discussion at the 7/26 council meeting. 
 
Among many other things, Ken Molnar has been working to verify that all real estate parcels owned by the 
Village, have tax-exempt status at the county auditor’s office. 
 
The invoice from KE McCartney & Associates for $952.96 that I reported last month, remains unresolved.  I am 
deferring to council to determine how to handle this.   
 
Michelle and I met with our American Electric Power (AEP) account representative to gain clarification about 
the invoices we receive each month for 16 accounts.  As a result, several updates were made in AEP’s database 
regarding the descriptions and addresses for several of the accounts.  We verified that the unmetered account that 
is traditionally over $600 per month, is for 48 streetlights located throughout the core area of the community. 
 
Delaware Soil & Water Conservation District will conduct a “Family Creeking Night” event at Ruffner Park, 
6:30 PM, on July 22.  Rain date is July 29.  Register to attend by calling the Delaware SWCD office or online at 
the SWCD website.  This is a public education outreach activity as part of the Village’s MS4 (Municipal 
Separate Storm Sewer System) program. 
 
Councilman David Simmons is in the process of refinishing the outside surface of two exterior wood doors of 
the village hall, involving stripping the layers of peeling paint and repainting. 












































































































